B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

Meeting held: 22nd June 2005 

at Kettering Borough Council

Present:


Chair:
Councillor Cedwien Brown (also representing Rothwell Town Council)

Rothwell Town Council:
Councillor Peter Weston


Councillor David Jones

Burton Latimer Town Council:
Councillor Maureen Jerram

Desborough Town Council:
Councillor Doreen Bindley


Councillor Kevin Kirkham


Councillor James Putt


Councillor David Soans

Barton Seagrave Parish
Councillor Margaret Michelson

Council:
Councillor Arthur Michelson


Councillor Reg Barby

Kettering Borough Council:
Councillor  Mike Dearing (also representing Desborough Town Council)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (also representing Desborough Town Council)


Councillor Belinda Humfrey (also representing Desborough Town Council)


Councillor Christopher Lamb (also representing Burton Latimer and Barton Seagrave)


Councillor Alan Pote (also representing Rothwell Town Council)

Also Present:

Northamptonshire Police:

Inspector Aistrop

Northants County Council 

Tom Callaghan

Kettering Borough Council

Allen Graham (Deputy Chief Executive)





Godfrey Shaw (Environmental Care) 



Sarah Goodman (Forum Administrator)

05.A6TF.1
ELECTION OF CHAIR


RESOLVED

that Councillor Cedwien Brown be elected 
Chair of the A6 Towns Forum.

05.A6TF.2
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR

RESOLVED

that Councillor David Soans (Desborough 
Town Council) be appointed Deputy Chair 
of the A6 Towns Forum.

05.A6TF.3
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from, Councillors Bayes, M Evans, C Groome, R Groome (late arrival), and Whyte (Kettering Borough Council), Councillors G Weston and Talbot (Rothwell Town Council) Councillor Zanger (Burton Latimer Town Council) and Keith A’Ness (Rural Forum).

05.A6TF.4
MINUTES

RESOLVED

that the minutes of the meeting of the A6 
Towns Forum held on 9th March 2005 be 
approved as a correct record and signed by 
the Chair.

05.A6TF.5
POLICE UPDATE


Inspector Dick Aistrop was welcomed to the meeting. There followed a number of questions as below:  


It is understood that the method of recording crimes is changing – so how will comparisons to previous periods  be made?


The changes to be made are minor so comparisons will not be difficult to make. The changes to be made mainly relate to anti-social behaviour.


In Rothwell 2 anti social behaviour orders (ASBO) have been granted, but the persons concerned are continuing to cause problems. Are there sufficient resources in the anti social behaviour unit? What can the Police do to ensure that the ASBO is enforced?


There are sufficient resources at the Northern area anti social behaviour unit, and the unit is seen as a model of good practice. The unit is multi agency and I am unaware of any resource problems. The responsibility for ASBO’s is dual between the unit and the Community Beat Officer. The public should also report any breach of an order. Inspector Aistrop gave an undertaking to investigate the problem in Rothwell. 


From the statistics provided it is noted that crime has risen in Burton Latimer and Desborough, can the Police Community Support Officers (PCSO) be deployed to these areas?


Crime levels are monitored on a daily basis and if necessary patrols are increased. Some policing work is not visible. Inspector Aistrop gave an undertaking to review the crime statistics for Desborough.It was also noted that the Rural Safety Initiative would soon commence in Burton Latimer     


Councillor Tebbutt advised that he had recently visited the CCTV Control Room with a view to altering some of the Desborough cameras in order to give improved coverage.  It was 


RESOLVED 

that Godfrey Shaw ascertain if these 



alterations would be possible.

 (Inspector Aistrop was thanked for attending the meeting and left at 7.20pm)

05.A6TF.6
HIGHWAYS ISSUES


Tom Callaghan from Northants County Council attended the meeting to provide information on the Street Doctor Scheme and changes to the staffing structure of the highways service. The following points were noted:


Street Doctor

· Clarence has been improved and upgraded and is now called the Street Doctor  

· Calls to Street Doctor are charged at local rate and the fault logged 

· The fault can be tracked online via the internet

· NCC will inspect every fault reported but only rectify those which pose a hazard to health and safety

Highways Structure

· Sue Flack is head of Highways Service

· Tom Callaghan is North Northants Area Manager dealing with general traffic management and development control function
· There will be 8 community engineers and 8 community assistants to cover the north of the County, each being responsible for a particular area

Other Matters

· Maintenance issues should be directed to Atkins in the first instance 

· If issues could not be resolved with Atkins contact Tom Callaghan

· Minor works had a limited budget available 

· Gulley cleansing – may be economies of scale in Borough and County Councils working together

· Town Council representatives agreed to discuss with KBC officers the possibility of closer working between the respective cleansing team to improve gulley cleansing

· There should be cyclical gulley inspections 

· When roadworks are to be undertaken the Utility Group identified if any other works could be done at the same time

· Utility companies do have to notify the County Council of any works, except in cases of emergency

· Atkins carry out sample inspections where utility companies reinstate roads and paths  

Issues were also raised about blocked drains and if it would be possible for Atkins to reconsider their policy on drain clearing. Comment was also made that the County Council did not enforce action where contractors had made poor repairs to roads and paths. 

It was noted that maintenance of paved areas, for example, weed killing, could be reported and tracked via Street Doctor.   

It was 

RESOLVED

that Tom Callaghan and the local 




Community Engineer attend the 




December meeting of the A6 Towns 



Forum. (See also minute 





05.A6TF.16)

(Tom Callaghan was thanked for attending the meeting and left at 7.46pm)

05.A6TF.7
CORPORATE IMPROVEMENT PLAN

It was noted that the Corporate Improvement Plan would be presented to Council on 29th June 2005 for adoption, but that the document would be kept under continual review and be ‘live’ for the next 12 months. 

It was noted that the Council had made good progress in the delivery of its Corporate Priorities during 2004/5, and progression was still being made in some areas. In discussion the following points were noted:

· Concerns were expressed about the lack of public consultation in Desborough on certain issues

· Need for skilled workers in the area which would become more acute as growth took place

· Economic Development Strategy will be subject to consultation when drafted 

· ‘Issues and Options’ papers from the Joint Planning Unit not received by Desborough Town Council

It was noted that given the variety of current issues affecting Desborough regular, all embracing consultation events would be held with local stakeholders, probably quarterly. It was 

RESOLVED

that Martin Hammond contact the Joint 



Planning Unit to ascertain how, and to 



whom  Issues and Options
Papers had been 


distributed. 

05.A6TF.8
OPERATION SPRINGCLEAN AND AN UPDATE ON CLEANING IN THE A6 TOWNS AND BARTON SEAGRAVE


Godfrey Shaw, head of Environmental Care, attended the meeting to give information on A6 town orderlies, green machine trial and Operation Springclean. The following points were noted:

· Operation Springclean started in February 2005 with identification of hotspots

· All staff were asked to report fly tipping

· Litter and dog bins were prioritised

· Gateways to towns and villages targeted and cleaned

· ‘Mobility corridors’ such as school run routes identified

· Cleaning carried out in the day time , so more visible

· Evidence now looked for in fly tipping in order prosecutions can be pursued 

· Average removal time for fly tipping is one day

· Surveillance signs erected at fly tipping hotspots

· Enforcement on private land being progressed

· Staff trained to do litter enforcement

· Fly tipping can be reported via website

· Signs on bins asking people to report when full 

· Grounds maintenance and litter picking staff working together


With regard to the A6 Towns it was noted that the precinct sweeper (Green Machine) trial had enabled 35 additional cleansing operations, which would not have been possible with the traditional barrow and broom method of cleaning. It was noted that due to the success of the Green Machine trial funding would be sought purchase a machine. It was slo noted that further reviews of the cleaning would be undertaken in the future and changes made if necessary.


The meeting made the following comments:

Roundabouts on slip roads to A14 at Rothwell and A6 at Rothwell need attention. It would be helpful if Town and Parish Councils were aware of which agency was responsible for particular areas. 

These are the responsibility of the Highways Agency who have been contacted.  

The A14/A6 roundabout has been cut but is still untidy.  

Godfrey Shaw gave an undertaking to investigate this.

Do individual establishments, such as food takeaways, have any responsibility to keep the area around them clean? 
No, they do not have any responsibility; however, the Council is encouraging businesses to sponsor bins.   


Are talks on litter given to schools?


The Council is consulting with schools on the siting of litter bins. There is a also a county bus which could be used for promotion. The litter warden will, as part of his job, visit schools.


Do the Highways Agency have a contract to clean the Desborough/Rothwell bypass?


Unknown who is responsible for this.


What will happen to the street orderlies – the one in Desborough did a very good job?


They will be redeployed to use the Green Machine. The machine can cover a greater area and additional areas can be cleaned.


 Who should be advised of untidy council house gardens?


The Housing Manager should be advised.


Who is responsible for overhanging trees? There is a problem at land rear of 1 Union Street, Desborough.


The landowner is responsible for trimming the tree, Northants County Council may assist with finding and contacting the landowner. Godfrey Shaw gave an undertaking to investigate the issue.


Grass at the junction of Glendon Road/Rushton Road in Rothwell has not been cut and is causing a hindrance. The land is owned by the Church, but until recently was cut by the Council. It is requested that the Council consult with the relevant parties rather than just ceasing to cut grass.


Godfrey Shaw gave an undertaking to investigate the matter and notify the Town Clerk accordingly.  


There was discussion on fly tipping in Shotwell Mill Lane and it was noted that Persimmon Homes had now erected gates to the area, which it was hoped would alleviate future problems 

(Godfrey Shaw was thanked left the meeting at 8.41pm)
05.A6TF.9
ABANDONED VEHICLES – ELVIS SCHEME


A report was submitted to provide members of the A6 Towns Forum with details of the new Countywide Abandoned Vehicle Scheme – ELVIS (End of Life Vehicle Impounding Scheme).


It was noted that abandoned vehicles could be reported by calling 08456 121 999 and were now cleared within an average time of 1.7 days.
05.A6TF.10
PROSECUTIONS FOR FLYTIPPING, DOG FOULING AND LITTER DROPPING

 Details of prosecutions for fly tipping, dog fouling and litter dropping were provided to the meeting. It was noted that a litter warden was now in post.

(At this juncture Councillor Lamb declared a personal interest as a member of the Shadow Joint Planning Unit)

05.A6TF.11
MILTON KEYNES SOUTH MIDLANDS STRATEGY/LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK UPDATE

A report was submitted to update members on the current status of the Milton Keynes and South Midlands Sub Regional Strategy and the progress being made in the preparation of a Local Development Framework for the Borough. 


It was noted that the order to create the Joint Planning Committee had been laid before Parliament in preparation for its first meeting scheduled form 7th July 2005.

05.A6TF.12
COMMUNITY PLAN 2005-2008 ADOPTION


It was noted that the Community Plan would be presented to Council on 29th June 2005 for formal adoption.

05.A6TF.13
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE MASTERPLAN 


A report was submitted to inform members of the Forum of the Borough Council’s adoption of the Kettering Town Centre Masterplan as interim planning guidance and to advise of the next stages in the implementation of the vision.


It was noted that a bid for £14 million had been submitted for Growth Area Funding – with the outcome being known by December 2005.


With regard to pedestrianisation it was noted that various groups were currently being consulted in an attempt to avoid the need for a public enquiry, which would lead to a delay in implementation.


With regard to highways infrastructure it was noted that North Northants Together were meeting with government ministers in July a significant improvements to the A14 and an eastern relief road were required to support the planned growth. It was also noted that a bid for government funding of an ‘intelligent’ traffic lights system had been approved. 


With reference to the traffic lights at the Telford Way roundabout it was noted that there would be a review after 6 months of operation.

05.A6TF.14
ACCOMMODATION FOR THE TRAVELLING COMMUNITY


A report was submitted detailing improvements made to the Pasture Caravan Site. Discussion ensued on education issues for children of travellers.

05.A6TF.15
NEWSROUND


Barton Seagrave


It was noted that a GP surgery would be opening in Barton Seagrave in the near future. An NHS Dentist would also be available.


Burton Latimer


It was noted that the Health Centre was now accepting prebooked appointments.


Desborough


A request was made that Desborough Town Council be able to view the plans for the Lawrence Site. It was 


RESOLVED  

that Martin Hammond ascertain the 



current situation.

05.A6TF.16
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDA

· Invite Atkins (December meeting with Tom Callaghan 
from NCC

· Elections Briefing (Subject to the agreement of the 
Deputy Returning Officer)

· Cycle Network Update 

· Decriminalisation of Parking

· Youth Service Provision in the Borough 

· Recycling Centre, Northfield Avenue – Update on Site

05.A6TF.17
ANY OTHER BUSINESS



Elections/Polling Stations


Councillor Peter Weston reported that some problems had 

been experienced 
at the recent elections including postal vote 
and access issues at the polling station. Councillor Weston 
requested that tellers be allowed to seek electors poll numbers 
on their way into the polling station. However, it was noted that 
this practice was contrary to statutory guidance and would not 
change.


It was requested that the Electoral Services Manager be 
invited to the next Forum meeting to give an overview of the 
process and field questions. With regard to queries relating to 
individual electors it was requested that these be directed to 
the Electoral Services Manager. 


Play Areas


Further to minute 04.ATF.40 it was noted that improvements 
were required to Desborough Recreation Ground fencing. It 
was also noted that the replacement cost for the fencing was 
£48,000 and repainting costs were £7,500. It was reported that 
discussions were underway with local groups to carry out the 
works using volunteer action.

(Councillor R Groome joined the meeting at 9.27pm)

05.A6TF.18
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting would take place at 7.00 pm on 28th September 2005 at the Community Centre, Burton Latimer.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.29 pm)

Signed .......................................................

Chair

A6 Towns Forum No. 1
22.6.05


